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January 14, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving the Fall City Water District (District) 2006 Water System Plan (Plan).  Title 57 Revised Code of Washington (RCW) and King County Code (KCC) 13.24.010 require approval of plans for water utilities distributing or obtaining water in unincorporated King County.  Approval of the Plan will provide state regulatory agencies the determination required under RCW 43.20.260 that the Plan is consistent with the King County Comprehensive Plan and implementing development regulations.  

King County last approved the District’s water Plan in 2001.  The Washington State Department of Health (DOH) and King County regulations require that water system plans be updated every six years.  This letter, and attached matrix, describes the results of the county’s review of the Plan and affirms the Plan meets King County requirements.  
The Plan was reviewed by the Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) in February 2007, along with supplemental information received in August and September 2008.  The UTRC recommends approval of the Plan.

Fall City Water District
The District is a municipal corporation formed under Title 57 RCW to provide water service.  The District was created in 1981 to replace a privately-owned water company that could no longer provide the required level of service.  The District has subsequently grown to cover approximately 21 square miles and has 1,075 accounts that serve a population of 2,846, or 1,190 total equivalent residential units (ERUs).  The District’s retail service area is much smaller than its overall service area.  The District also includes several smaller water systems.  The overall service area is similar to the service area described in the 1990 East King County Coordinated Water System Plan (CWSP), although the District has either relinquished, or plans to relinquish, portions of that service area where provision of water service is either not feasible or is better served by another purveyor.  The projected population for the water service area in 2026 is 3,413 or 1,400 ERUs.  The rural nature of the District’s service area is reflected in the fact that, of a total 1190 ERU service connections, only 68 are for commercial, government, agricultural, or fire service. 

The Plan contains a six-year capital improvement program (CIP) costing approximately $1,497,000.  Capital improvement projects will be funded by water revenues, connection charges, Public Works Trust Fund loans, revenue bonds, and/or outside funding sources.  Total water sales in 2005 were $196,591.
Plan Summary

Service Area

The District operates in an unincorporated part of the Snoqualmie River Valley in the central part of King County located between the cities of Carnation and Snoqualmie.  Approval of the Plan will change the service area and associated water rights pursuant to RCW 90.03.386(2).  The change to the water rights by Plan approval has little impact on King County, but does legitimize the use of water for a larger area than before Plan approval.
There are several smaller water systems within the District’s overall service area that are not connected to the District’s main distribution system.  The District offers satellite management services to those unconnected water systems.

Water Use Efficiency

Numerous statutes, KCC 13.28, and the King County Comprehensive Plan, require efficient water use.  Water use efficiency applies to both supply and demand management.  For supply management, the District’s unaccounted for water has been very low, averaging around one percent of the water produced.
The District obtains water from six wells at various locations within the District’s boundaries.  Daily average water consumption for 2005 was approximately .28 million gallons per day (mgd).  Average water use per ERU from 2001 through 2005 varied by pressure zone between 184 and 373 gallons per day.  While the upper amount is high, due to past water use by nurseries that are no longer in operation, these amounts are within recognized norms.  

The District’s conservation program satisfies the minimum program requirements established in 1994 as required by law.  While not currently subject to the Water Use Efficiency Rule adopted by DOH, the District already complies with most of the rule requirements and intends to fully comply with the rule.
Reclaimed Water and Regional Planning
The District’s service area does not include any centralized wastewater treatment facility and it does not have an immediate source of reclaimed water.  Nonetheless, the District did identify possible opportunities for reclaimed water use, including a pair of golf courses.  The use of reclaimed water in the District does not appear feasible in the near term.

The District is committed to participating in regional planning and water supply development and has supported regional planning efforts such as the East King County CWSP.  The District is a member of the East King County Regional Water Association, the organization that undertakes planning for its members.

Ground Water Management
The District has a wellhead protection program for its six wells.  The District states its desire to serve its customers’ interests by protecting its ground water resources from depletion and contamination.
SEPA
The District completed a State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) checklist for the Plan and, as lead agency, issued a determination of non-significance for the issuance of the Plan on 
February 23, 2007.

An enclosed matrix provides additional information regarding the District's compliance with KCC requirements and consistency with the King County Comprehensive Plan.

I appreciate the District's cooperation in submitting the Plan and working with the UTRC review process.  If you have any questions about the Plan or the proposed ordinance, please feel free to contact Stephen Hirschey, Chair of the Utilities Technical Review Committee, at 
206-205-0817.

I urge the council to adopt the enclosed ordinance approving the District's Plan.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff

  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Richard Rodriguez, Regional Planner, Washington State Department of Health


Terri Divers, Operations Manager, Fall City Water District

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget
Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks 
Steve Hirschey, Chair, Utilities Technical Review Committee
